
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE 
LITTLE SILVER BOROUGH COUNCIL 

June 26, 2023 
 

The meeting was called to order and the Statement of Compliance with the Open Public 
Meetings Act given by Mayor Neff at 7:00 pm. 
 
 “Adequate notice of this meeting has been provided by the mailing of a notice to the 
Asbury Park Press and The Two River Times on January 12, 2023, and by filing same 
with the Clerk of the Borough of Little Silver and by prominently posting said notice on the 
bulletin board of the Borough Hall, the Borough Website, the Borough Facebook Page, 
Borough Newsletter, Electronic Sign and Constant Contact.  Notice about how to attend 
the meeting virtually was posted on the Borough website, Borough Facebook page, and 
Constant Contact.”   
 
The salute to the flag was led by Attorney Glynn and followed by a moment of silence. 
 
Roll Call:  
Present: Mayor Neff, Councilpersons Brennan, Christensen, Galante Holzapfel, 

Smith, Attorney John Glynn, Jr., and Administrator/Clerk Burke. 
Absent: Councilwoman Brannagan 
 
Communications:  Proposed Legislation S-3906 that if passed would provide 4.32 billion 
of give it back property tax relief to every town and county in NJ and 1.98 MM to the 
Borough if passed.   
Short-term rentals of residential properties within the Borough: Mayor Neff stated Fair 
Haven passed an ordinance banning VRBO, Air BNB, or anything less than 90 days. 
Councilman Smith and Councilman Brennan don’t think a ban is needed when we haven’t 
gotten any calls or complaints about short term rentals.  If there are noise complaints, 
they can ask the police to question if they are renters or the homeowners and go from 
there. 
County Commissioners make 9/11 a county holiday. 
 
Brief remarks on the agenda from members of the public:   
No questions in audience or on zoom. 
 
REPORTS OF COUNCILMEMBERS: 
 
TRAFFIC AND PEDESTRIAN SAFETY, PUBLIC WORKS AND INFRASTRUCTURE 
(Council President, Traffic Safety Committee, Municipal Court) 
Council President Brennan reported on the following: 
DPW:  
Traffic & Safety: Winding Way and Silverside are still pending. New documents submitted 
to NJDOT for Harding Road; only half has been done so far. The concrete gutters need 
to remain because of the topography of the road, which is more expensive. The County 
is going to resurface 2/3 of Church Street (from Prospect to Church Lane) as part of their 



2023 Resurfacing Project. The gas company will be doing the last 1/3.  There was an 
ordinance passed last year that if the gas or water companies tear up our streets after we 
pave them, they now have to repave curb to curb, after a certain amount of time has 
passed and the ground has settled/repair has been completed to satisfaction. 
DOT Grants: We submitted a pedestrian safety grant to the DOT for pedestrian safety 
features around the two schools, including the flashing crosswalk signs for Point 
Rd/Seven Bridges; we received a letter of support from the County. 
Shared Services & Infrastructure: Councilman Brennan, Mayor Neff, and Mr. Burke have 
been in conversations with the schools about shared services. 
 
POLICE AND EMERGENCY PREPAREDNESS: 
(Open Space, Capital Projects, Emergency Planning, IT, Cyber Security) 
Councilman Galante reported on the following: 
Police: Another resignation from Officer Lewandowski, so there will be more interviews. 
Fire: Nothing to report.  
EMS: EMS Chief Faherty will be going to Ohio tomorrow to check on the new ambulance. 
IT: Nothing to report. 
OEM:  2023-2024 plan has been submitted to County; once approved, it will go to NJ 
State Police. 
Technology Committee: Civic Plus is going to be creating our new website.  Requisition 
module is starting to be used.  HR portal will be in place in October. 
Fire Police: We had a lot of mutual aid from Mid-Monmouth for the 100th celebration. 
 
BUDGET AND INSURANCE (aka Finance): 
(Shade Tree, Little Silver Schools, Little Silver Business Community and CFO)  
Councilman Smith reported on the following:  
Schools: Markham graduation was on June 14th and the last day of school was June 16th. 
Shade Tree Commission:  Gave out potted sugar maple saplings at the 100th celebration. 
Little Silver Business Community: Meeting went well. 
Finance: Nothing to report. 
 
PLANNING AND ZONING, COAH, AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS: 
(COAH, Litigation, Planning Board, Assessor’s Office and Environmental Commission) 
Councilman Holzapfel reported on the following: 
Planning Board:  Next meeting July 6th. 
Environmental Commission: Revised tree ordinance will be ready soon for review. 
COAH: Nothing to report. 
Litigation: Nothing to report. 
Telecommunications:  Nothing to report. 
 
PERSONNEL: 
(Two River Water Reclamation Authority, Recycling, 100th Birthday Celebration) 
Councilwoman Brannagan was absent.  Councilman Galante and Mayor Neff reported on 
the following: 
100th Celebration: The Borough aid for the infrastructure items (tent, party rentals, 
firearms insurance, police and DPW overtime. Sponsorships paid for event items and 



activities. 
There were an estimated 1500 attendees; 50/50 was over $10,000; there was a lot of LS 
representation of restaurants and schools.  Little Silver Endowment fund raised an 
estimated $65,000. 
Personnel:  
 
PUBLIC COMMUNICATION AND INFORMATION 
(Shared Services w/ Mayor, Library Trustees, Board of Health, Red Bank Regional High 
School, Recreation) 
Councilman Christensen reported on the following:   
Rec: Summer programs have started: tennis lessons, softball clinics, rec. Evening 
basketball starts tomorrow. There will be Future Buc programs for track and basketball. 
Concert in the park on August 24th with The Wag. 
Comedy Night scheduled with Denny Moore on October 6th. 
The walking club meets at 9:30 am on Mondays.   
RBR:  Lower test scores were shown to come from lower income families and were not 
as well-prepared for the tests, not the change to the honors program.  They are trying to 
promote the culinary program more and the charity events they do.  The public would like 
to be able to use the RBR track; the school wants to protect their investment and not allow 
it to be open to the public.  Councilman Smith stated they could install cameras if they 
don’t have them yet and it should be open to the public, since it is taxpayers’ money that 
paid for it. They are still working on a plan for dismissal to alleviate some of the traffic. 
Shared Services: Nothing to report. 
Board of Health: County representatives came to the Board of Health meeting and spoke 
about Student Government Day and attended the 100th celebration. They met Nelson 
Santiago, an environmental oversight committee member for the county. 
Library:  Nothing to report. 
Two River Council Members Group: Nothing to report. 
Community Events:  Nothing to report. 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT 
(Two River Council of Mayors, Monmouth County Commissioners, Governor’s Office and 
local legislators, Parker Homestead, and Shared Services in conjunction w/ Councilman 
Christensen):  
Mayor Neff stated Tom Arnone attended a meeting with a collage of historical documents 
from Little Silver. 
 
Administrator’s Report: Mr. Burke explained that Carlye put together a packet for new 
homeowners that includes a letter, town information, coupons, and advertisements for 
local businesses.  They will be mailed out quarterly. 
 
Old Business: None 
 
New Business:  None 
 
Public Comment: Nothing on Zoom or from audience. 



 
Consent Agenda 

Motion:  Councilman Brennan 
Second: Councilman Smith 
Discussion: Mr. Burke explained that there is one addition to the salary ordinance 
and an issue with #4: As of this evening, they still have not gotten tax clearance 
by the state of NJ, so their renewal cannot be authorized.  The resolution is worded 
specifically that they have to comply with the tax certificate. They’ve already 
applied for an ad-interim permit, which will allow them to operate until their permit 
is approved by the state, and then a resolution will be reintroduced. 
Councilman Brennan asked for an update on Brickwall, which was supposed to 
happen at a May Planning Board meeting. 
Councilman Galante explained he spoke to Matt Kelly a few weeks ago and they 
are still finalizing plans before submitting them. 
Roll Call: 
Ayes: Councilpersons Brennan, Christensen, Galante, Holzapfel, Smith 
Nays: None 
Abstain:   
Motion carried. 
 
1. RESOLUTION:  Authorizing the payment of bills. (R-96-23) 
2. RESOLUTION: Authorizing the renewal of the plenary retail distribution ABC 

License #1323-44-002-003 for Little Silver Liquors.  The license renewal will be 
for a period of July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2024. (R-97-23) 

3. RESOLUTION: Authorizing the renewal ABC License #1323-33-004-001 for 
Brickwall at Little Silver.  The license renewal will be for a period of July 1, 2023 
through June 30, 2024.  This license is currently in-pocket status. (R-98-23) 

4. RESOLUTION:  Authorizing the renewal of a limited retail distribution ABC 
License #1323-43-001-004 for Ferrucci’s Two, Prospect Plaza provided the NJ 
Division of Taxation Certificate of Renewal requirements are satisfied by the 
expiration date of said license on June 30, 2023.  The license renewal will be for 
a period of July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2024. (R-99-23) 

5. RESOLUTION: Approving the hiring of Robert Duncan as a relief crossing guard 
at the commensurate wage for his training period.  Upon successful completion 
of his probationary period, he will be paid according to the salary ordinance. (R-
100-23) 

6. RESOLUTION: Requesting the Director of the Division of Local Government 
Services approve the insertion of a special revenue item for the 2023 Borough 
Budget in the amount of $2,206.51 for the State of New Jersey Fiscal Year 2023 
Alcohol Education Rehabilitation Fund. (R-101-23) 

7. RESOLUTION:  Approving the hiring of Jacob Roche as a Special Law 
Enforcement Officer 1 (SLEO 1) for the Borough of Little Silver Police 
Department. (R-102-23) 

8. RESOLUTION:  To cancel grant balances on the books of the Borough of Little 
Silver from the NJ Department of Law and Public Safety, Division of Highway 
Traffic Safety in an amount of $280 and from the NJ Department of Community 



Affairs, Local Recreation Grant in an amount of $125.05 for a total of $405.05. 
(R-103-23) 

9. RESOLUTION:  Authorizing the Borough of Little Silver to participate in intra-
county mutual aid and assistant agreements with participating units in the County 
of Monmouth. (R-104-23) 

10. RESOLUTION:  Approving a contract with Civic Plus, 302 South 4th Street, Suite 
500, Manhattan, KS, in the amount of $11,974.87 for the design, development, 
hosting, security, training, etc. for a new Borough website. (R-105-23) 

11. RESOLUTION:  Approval of the release of an escrow balance in the amount of 
$500.00 for 615 Harding Road, Block 18, Lot 15. (R-106-23) 

12. RESOLUTION:  Approval of an update to the 2023 salary resolution. (R-107-23) 
 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 
                                 
Statement on Zoom from a Boy Scout attending for a badge: He will be attending a 
Forrestburg Boy Scout Camp and this is a good pre-requisite for a communications badge 
             



AJOURNMENT:  There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:49 
pm with a motion from Councilman Galante and a second from Councilman 
Christensen, followed by a unanimous voice vote. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
Kevin Burke 
Administrator/Borough Clerk 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


